RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
July Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday 19th July 2021.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Himsworth, Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mr Smith and Mrs King
Attending via Zoom: Mrs Hooper
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk)
Apologies: Cllr Brown, SDC

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 21st June 2021 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
None

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Co-opt a new member
· Fitting new Parkland signs 
· Review of Standing Orders and Financial Regulations 
· Review of GDPR and privacy
· Review of other policies
· Removal of Hamlin Road dog bin
b. Highways
Street lights
· Cllr Stewart is still trying to arrange to meet with the current contractor for the streetlight maintenance. 
Footpaths and pavements
· KCC have removed the dead trees along the public footpath between the infant school and the cricket club.
· The repair to the wall along Amherst Hill seems to have ground to a halt. The Clerk was asked to follow it up with Cllr Chard, KCC.
· It was agreed to plant more bulbs on grass verges. Cllr Kennett will choose the bulbs and all Councillors were asked to help.
Street furniture 
· Phoebe’s Landscaping started the refurbishment to the fountain, but there are still issues with flow through the existing pipework. Cllr Kennett is also investigating removing overhanging branches from the nearby trees to prevent the fountain being filled with pine needles.
· The Clerk will arrange for the electrician to supply and install 2 more in-ground LED lights to replace the old ones that have stopped working at The Heights once the fountain work has finished.
· A window has been smashed in the bus shelter at River Court. It looks likes it may be vandalism. The Clerk will order a replacement panel of laminated glass and Cllr Colnet will arrange for it to be fitted.
· A working party has been arranged by Lakeside Place residents to weed the Aisher Way roundabout and Cllrs Kennett and King offered to help. Cllr Kennett will order some bulbs to top up the planting if needed.
· There has been an increase in graffiti on the street furniture and in the Parkland. Cllr Himsworth has been removing it and reported it to Kent Police and the two schools. 
· Kent Highways have unblocked the culvert that runs from private garden to under Bullfinch Lane.
Traffic and local parking
· The new street lines put down in error on Hamlin Road have been removed.
· It was agreed to hold Speedwatch sessions twice monthly on the first Sunday of the month at 10am and the 3rd Wednesday of the month at 1.30pm. Cllr Hooper and the Clerk will advertise it on social media and to the residents.
Local business and services
· Flaming Doughs has removed its takeaway equipment from the cricket club site and it appears that the cricket club is not continuing with its application for the hard standing put down. A Cranmer Road resident is following up with the Planning department at SDC as to when the changes made without planning permission are to be removed, as the loss of parking spaces is causing issues.
· During the month, police reports include a theft of batteries from a trader on London Road, a digger stolen from a Worships Hill building site, a car stolen from Shoreham Lane, motor bike stolen from Marlborough Crescent and break in on St Mary’s drive.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Chubb carried out the fire safety risk assessment at the Village Hall yesterday. The  formal report will be distributed to the Village Hall sub-committee as soon as it arrives. 
· During the summer holidays, most of the railings in the Village Hall garden will be re-decorated.
· There are a few bookings for parties in the hall again.
d. Parkland
i.) Picnic benches from the Welcome Back Fund
· It was agreed to prioritise supply and maintenance of more planters in the Village from the Sevenoaks District Council Welcome Back fund before using it to supply picnic benches for Riverhead Parkland. 
· If planters are not being offered, it was agreed to accept up to 4 picnic benches and to choose the style that is more accessible for those with mobility issues.
ii.) Other matters to report
· Cllr Stewart provided an update on the progress with granting a new right of way to Ragstones across the Parish Council owned entrance to Riverhead Parkland. It was noted that the Surveyor supplying the valuation could not provide a market value and used alternative methods to provide a valuation of £22,500 for the change to the right of way. It was noted that the Council would have to consider the benefit to the residents and the Council if it is to offer the new right of way at a lower value.
· It was agreed to call a Standing Committee meeting to discuss and agree the progress rather than wait until the next Council meeting in September, given the long delays so far have been caused by the Council’s appointed legal advisor.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that there were 5 volunteers at the monthly working party who mowed the grass, cut back branches overhanging the paths and carried out lots of strimming along the stream and around the new fence protecting the old oak tree.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· The Right to Bid for the front part of the Miller & Carter carpark and Alison’s Garden has been granted for another 5 years.
· It was decided not to apply for a wooden finger post via SDC and the Welcome Back fund given the best location is in a Conservation Area on privately owned land.
· Cllr Hooper agreed to follow up DMB Law on the progression of the Scout lease and to ask if the Council can charge for the outstanding rent.
· Another new plot holder has started recently, and Cllr Collins is following up other plots that have not been used over this growing season given there is still a long waiting list.
· The cut through that has been created into the Broadmead allotments will be blocked off by installing a new post and using pallets as fencing by Mr Stewart. 
· Two tree surgeons have visited the allotment sites and estimates are being sought to remove a branch overhanging Orchard Way as the most urgent work. Both tree surgeons inspected an ash tree reported by a plot holder and confirmed it is healthy. 
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· It was agreed to use the £250 budget for hosting events towards the Scout carnival, a Parkland party and a Christmas event. £100 was allocated to a Parkland party.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. To approve the re-allocation of the budget to host a community event in Riverhead Parkland on 12th September 2021 and to seek funding from the Sevenoaks District Council Welcome Back Fund to support the event. LGA 1972 s111
· It was agreed to continue planning a Parkland picnic event, but to re-visit it if guidance for hosting such an event become complicated given the current increasing covid cases. 
· The unused budget for the refreshments for the APM is £300 and £250 for printing and delivery of the Chairman’s newsletter. It was agreed to that Councillors would hand deliver  a simple invite unless casual labour could be found. 
It was moved to reallocate £400 of the APM/Newsletter budget to other events and to be used for a Parkland Party on 12th September.
b. To apply for a grant of £8,995.00 from Enovert Community Trust with 10% contribution from reserves to install 12 solar panels and a storage battery to Riverhead Village Hall to reduce heat loss and its carbon footprint. LGA 1972 s133
· The proposed location of the solar panels to the front roof of the main hall and the side roof to the Committee room were discussed in detail. It was not clear if planning permission for forward facing solar panels on such a visually prominent building in the centre of the Conservation Area would be granted. Planning permission would not be obtained in time for the meeting of the grant provider. It was agreed to consider the option of upgrading the velux windows to triple glazing to improve the Council’s green credentials and apply for a grant towards this improvement.
It was moved not to apply for up to £8,995 grant funding from Enovert Community Trust to install 12 solar panels and a storage battery to Riverhead Village Hall.
· Cllr Himsworth and the Clerk will seek 3 quotes to replace the velux windows to the front of Riverhead Village Hall and present the quotes to a Standing Committee meeting to approve a grant application before the deadline of 10th September 2021.

	7. FINANCE
a. Approve invoices for payment
· The list of invoices previously distributed totalling £6,245.03 was reviewed. Cllr Collins and Kennett confirmed they have reviewed and authorised the underlying invoices. Invoices already settled were noted.
· It was noted the Clerk had increased her personal contribution to Workplace pension. Suppliers paid more than £500 this month include, Sevenoaks District Council £631.02 for emptying the parkland bins and the dog bins over the previous 3 months, Green Oak Services £702 for the Parkland mowing, Ohlson Gardening for installing the new fence in the Parkland and the owl box and to Streetlights £688.09 for the quarterly maintenance contract. Payments for the month were approved.
· Clerk was instructed to make a direct payment of £250 section 137 donation to St Mary’s Pre-school for its first day back in September. 
· Review the Finance Report for the 1st quarter 2021/22
· The quarterly finance report previously distributed was reviewed and there were no further questions.
· Other matters for report
· Income received in the month totals £1,284.50 and mainly relates to hall hire fees.
· A summary of Suppliers paid over £500 in the 1st quarter of the year previously distributed was reviewed and there were no further questions. The Clerk will publish it to the website.
· As there is not a Council meeting in August, the Clerk was approved to pay invoices that fall due before the next meeting in September subject to authorisation by Cllrs Collins, Kennett and King. It was noted invoices are expected from Chubb in respect of the recent Fire Risk assessment, Phoebe’s Landscape for the fountain refurbishment and the internal/external decoration at the Village Hall. There will also be the usual regular monthly payments for utilities and the photocopier contract. 

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
21/01846/HOUSE - 49 London Road Riverhead KENT TN13 2DD
Formation of vehicle access. Response: support
21/01863/HOUSE - 12 Bullfinch Lane Riverhead KENT TN13 2DY
Part two storey, part second storey rear extension and with alterations to front dormers and, roof lights. alteration to fenestrations, removal of a chimney, conversion of utility to a garage, alterations to the rear steps. Response: support
21/01971/MMA - 175 Marlborough Crescent, TN13 2HW
Minor material amendment to 20/03060/HOUSE Response: support
21/02020/HOUSE - Akarana Montreal Road Riverhead KENT TN13 2EP
Conversion of existing garage to habitable room Response: Support
21/01866/HOUSE - 21 Chipstead Lane Riverhead KENT TN13 2AH
Single storey rear extension and side infill extension at ground floor. Response: Support
21/02086/FUL - Land Rear Of 1 Uplands Close Riverhead KENT TN13 3BP
Erection of a detached chalet style bungalow with integral garage, new vehicular access onto London Road and retaining wall. Response: Objection, reasons provided.
· Planning permission was granted for Amherst School, 29 Homefield Road, 4 St Mary’s Drive, 25 Marlborough Crescent.
· Appeal dismissed for at 112A Chipstead Lane
· Tree work in the conservation area on Worships Hill and Barrow Way 


	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was provided and councillors reminded to ask the Clerk if interested in seeing any item.
· Sevenoaks Community 1st Responders thanked the Parish Council for its donation and has offered to run another defibrillator training session free of charge if the Council will provide the hall. Cllr Kennett volunteered to co-ordinate this and Cllr Hooper will advertise it on social media.
· Cllr Stewart will liaise with the local PSCO who has asked if she can attend any local groups for elderly people to talk about the increase in scams and help them stay safe.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Risk assessments of Parish Council assets and responsibilities need to be updated by the Chairs of Committees and sub-committees over the summer holidays and returned to the Clerk before the next meeting in September. 
· It was agreed to pay one of the Clerk’s sons to carry out some administrative tasks in the office for a morning as no social distancing will be required.
· An extended bank holiday weekend 2nd – 5th June 2022 has been announced for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee and it was noted that local Councils are encouraged to participate in the proposed activities.



The meeting closed at 8.55 pm.
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